November 15, 2022 meeting of the Monroe County Highway Committee


Meeting called to order at 9:00 a.m. by Chairperson David Pierce.

Members present: David Pierce, Wally Habhegger, Douglas Rogalla, Zach Zebell and Nodji VanWychen.
Members absent: 
Others present:  Highway Commissioner - David Ohnstad, Office Manager – Becky Pitel, Fleet & Facilities Manager – Bill Pieper (item #5 to close), County Administrator – Tina Osterberg, County Board Chairman – Cedric Schnitzler, Town of Glendale Chairman – Raye Walz, Town of Clifton Supervisor – Dennis Boeder, Town of Clifton Clerk – Mary Cook and Monroe County Resident – Laurie Vandal.
 Period of Public Comment – Town of Glendale Chairman Raye Walz inquired about a resolution versus an ordinance trying to enforce the modified horseshoes agenda item.  Discussion arose about the local areas performing overlay and patching to their roads and the roads being dug up by the drill tech style horseshoes.  Town of Clifton Supervisor Dennis Boeder expressed that their township spent $80k redoing a hill and within a week the whole hill was dug in.  Boeder is concerned because at this rate there is no way their area can sustain the roads.  Town of Clifton Clerk Mary Cook stated “that there is no way the township can keep up with road maintenance redoing the same road every 3 years, especially when their township is over half Amish”.  Ms. Cook also stated that at the legislative conference in Madison, the legislative seemed unaware that this was a problem.  Monroe County Resident Laurie Vandal gave comparisons of wheel psi compared to steel wheels.  She feels very strongly that one group of people are destroying their roads and they need to have rubberized wheels and be licensed.  Vandal does not think that this should be construed as a “religious thing”.  Mr. Boeder made reference to the studded snow tires in the 70s and how it only took a couple of years for these tires to be banned.  Mr. Walz stated “that there have been a couple of cases where the Amish have taken this type of issue to court, but there are ways to handle these types of situations”.
Last Meeting Minutes-Motion to approve the minutes of the October 17, 2022 regular meeting made by Douglas Rogalla, seconded by Zach Zebell.  All ayes, motion carried.
3.
 Vouchers presented as follows:
 

Month Vouchers -
$450,418.71

4.  Department Personnel (Discussion)


Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad stated that the department has one vacancy to fill for our field employees.  The Personnel department has a candidate that we are trying to schedule for an interview.  Ohnstad furthered to state that this will be the last highway committee meeting with Office Manager Becky Pitel.
5.  Ordinance Regulating Modified Horseshoes (Discussion & Possible Decision)

Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad distributed a copy of the current ordinances from Crawford County, Sauk County and Richland County in regards to this subject matter.  Ohnstad feels that if the county would like to move forward on an ordinance for modified horseshoes that it would be very similar to these three counties but he would recommend that the county not use “trade names” for the horseshoes.  Ohnstad also provided a copy of an article of legislative issues in regards to the Wisconsin Bill and a copy of the Wisconsin State Statute 347.45 2(a) that addresses tire equipment.  Noting that this statute would have to be taken into consent as we cannot violate or override a statute.  Ohnstad stated that like any other ordinance it will also come down to enforcement and he is suspecting that the Sherriff’s office will probably not have this issue on a high priority list.  However, he did have a contractor contact him in regards to a shoulder by a gravel quarry that they are responsible for that they are struggling with similar damage to the shoulder area.  Ohnstad has talked to Corporation Counsel and was advised that this cannot be taken into effect for a particular group of people.  Ohnstad believes that the county will need to start with a resolution and then have a conversation with law enforcement.  Douglas Rogalla inquired if the gravel quarry was located on Logan Road and about the contribution that came from the Cashton Amish community.  David Pierce stated that he is not sure if law enforcement will do anything unless they are doing damage at this time.  However, Pierce does feel that if some enforcement is done that it may help control the situation.  Nodji VanWychen inquired if the county can actually force the Sherriff’s department to enforce this issue.  Zach Zebell is concerned with the safety of a law enforcement officer picking up animal’s feet and getting kicked.  County Board Chairman Cedric Schnitzler went over the steps and recommended including the Sherriff’s department and Public Safety in a conversation.  Schnitzler does not see an issue with proceeding with an ordinance and getting it to the county board.  Motion made by Douglas Rogalla to have Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad go forward with a resolution, seconded by Nodji VanWychen.  All ayes, motion carried.
6.  Highway Improvement Bond Issue (Discussion)

County Administrator Tina Osterberg went over the timeline of the bonding.  Osterberg explained that the county received a bid premium which put the county over the $5 million dollar limit, which triggers the projects to be done in 2 years instead of 3 years.  Osterberg explained that any interest we receive is subject to be paid back.  Wally Habhegger inquired if the county knew that they would be receiving a bid premium.  Ms. Osterberg did not think it would change the arbitrage.  Habhegger feels that the county needs to consult a bond specialist.  Osterberg pointed out that we are not losing the interest, they are just limiting us on what we can earn.  The committee members would like to have someone come in and go over the numbers with them.  Highway Commissioner Ohnstad stated “that we discussed whether or not the department could get all the work done within the 2 years and we had stated “no” at that time due to all the prep work that would need to be done”.  Since we started the bond, paving material has went from $67 per ton to over $90 per ton.  County Highway I current estimate to pulverize, pave and additional material is at $1.3 million.  County Highway W is estimated at $1.5 million and the prep work is done.  County Highway F will be somewhere between $1.7-$1.8 million.  Ohnstad went over the list of work and still feels that we are in good shape to get the original 4 road projects done.  County Highway I and County Highway W will go out for bid this winter.  County Administrator Osterberg would like to consult and find out if the county could go back and submit more work costs now that we are over the 6 month threshold.
7.  STH 16 Corporation Yard (Discussion)


Highway Commissioner Ohnstad stated that we are considering a utility extension and reviewing capacity projections at the State Highway 16 corporation yard.  Ohnstad went over the site map and explained the utility extensions.  He furthered to explain that as we put together an RFP, we will be asking them to size the utility extensions for a potential new highway building.  Ohnstad inquired to the committee if they would like this to be considered.  Fleet & Facilities Manager Bill Pieper stated that the fuel tank was set yesterday with the plan to fill the tank tomorrow, putting into operation on Wednesday.  The electricians are onsite and working to get the electronics working.  The state has to come, inspect and approve the system before we can use the system.  Pieper stated that it is going well and is happy with how it turned out.  This installation was planned for the potential of adding gas and DEF in the future.   Discussion arose as to where the utilities are extended from currently.  Douglas Rogalla inquired as to the cause and effects if we would ever have a leak.  Ohnstad expressed we will no longer need to bond and we can now insure this fuel system.  Ohnstad will include the utility extensions in the RFP and propose to do a bid by Christmas time. 
8.   Commissioner Report (Discussion)
· Commissioner Ohnstad suggested putting a reserve in the cut through area of the old Rolling Hills before the property is sold.  Once the property is sold, the cost of easements just went up.
9.  Future Agenda Items


Next meeting date set to December 20th at 9 a.m...   We will look at further addressing a resolution for horseshoes.
Motion to adjourn at 10:40 a.m. by Wally Habhegger, seconded by Nodji VanWychen.  All ayes, motion carried.
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